
Minutes/Notes 
March 7, 2023 

Blacksburg Recreation Center 
 
Attendees: Don Creamer, Terry Wildman, Leslie Pendleton, Jerry Niles, Pam Knox, Fred Piercy, 
John Burton, Pat Hipkins, Nola Elliot, Joy Herbert, Beth Grabau, Wendy Baldwin, Judith Jones, 
Ben Crawford, JessiKa Eglin (Special Guest). 
 
President Leslie Pendleton called the meeting to order at 10:00 AM 
 
The minutes: The minutes from the February 2023 board meeting were considered and 
approved as written. 
 
Special Guest:  JessiKa Eglin, Associate State Director for Advocacy and Outreach, AARP VA  
(The “Ka” in JessiKa was purposeful. Upon discovering that JessiKa was a twin, her mother 
chose the spelling from Stephen King’s Ka-tet, Stephen King’s “Dark Tower” series in which Ka-
tet means a group brought together by destiny or fate.)   
 
JessiKa’s complete report of AARP’s efforts during the recent legislative session is attached. 
Herein are brief summaries at the state and federal levels. 
  

Virginia. The largest priorities were/are nursing home staffing standards; Rx affordability 
(creation of a prescription drug affordability board); and guardianship. Some progress 
has been made, but the adopted nursing homes standards were cited three times 
before being sanctioned and the standards do not go into effect for 5 years. Also, there 
are exemptions for “acts of God.” Another exemption is for nursing homes that are 
“trying” to meet staff shortages. In response to questions about the use of private 
contractors to recruit staff, JessiKa stated that the government can’t set salary 
standards. 
 
If approved, the Prescription Drug Affordability Board (PDAB) could set upper limits for 
the cost of drugs throughout the supply chain (including individuals). While approved by 
the Senate, it was defeated in the House.  
 
Several bills related to Guardianship passed the General Assembly, including one which 
ensures incapacitated persons can communicate; another that guardians must visit 
incapacitated persons at least 3 times per year; and a bill requiring “periodic” review 
hearings of guardianship and conservatorship situations. 



 
Federal.  In summary, the budget is unknown, so much is still in the air.  
 
A number of “fixes” for Social Security have been discussed including increasing the 
benefit starting age and building in a “donut hole.” AARP is pushing for long-term 
solutions that minimize unintended consequences as much as possible. 
 
The SNAP program which was increased during COVID-19 is returning to “normal” levels 
of funding. Many seniors depend on Social Security and SNAP to survive. Food security is 
a serious problem for seniors. 
 
Age Discrimination is a problem that 62% of workers over 50 have experienced. Given 
that so many seniors rely on Social Security as a key part of their retirement income and 
the reductions in programs like SNAP, fair access to employment is necessary. 
 
AARP VA will host a Zoom meeting on April 20th from 10:00 a.m  - 12:00 p.m. focused on 
advocacy priorities for the next 3 years. 
 

Leslie presented JessiKa with a jar of Mt Tabor Ruritan apple butter, compliments of Ben 
Crawford. 
 
Nomination: Don shared information about the Community Best Practices Award from the 
Commonwealth Council on Aging. After a great deal of background work and on behalf of our 
Board, Don nominated the Aging in Community (AiC) Leadership Team for the award. 
Nominations were due by by March 1, and winners will be announced on May 1. 
 
The AiC Leadership Team is responsible for the Aging in Place/Community materials which are 
used in workshops (some conducted by Jerry and Leslie) conducted by Virginia Tech, LLI, and 
organizations throughout the State of Virginia. The Leadership Team is conducting a needs 
assessment to establish what is being done and what should be done. Next week the Team 
(which includes representation from 16 organizations), will make the first cuts at a draft report 
and begin the transition of creating plans identified through the needs assessment. 
 
Committee Reports:  
Newsletter. Fred and Pam will finish collecting information for the next newsletter by 15 March. 
It will take a week or two to produce. A question was asked about whether to announce the 
Spring Picnic in this issue. Discussion about an event or events in the Spring and/or Fall ensued, 
including an Oktoberfest event in late September or early October. Five proposed dates were 



offered. Terry will pick one to begin planning for the Spring picnic. The Eastern Divide brewery 
was proposed as a location for the Fall with the 27th of September as the suggested date. 
Terry will give Fred and Pam the dates, venues, and “blurbs”. 
 
Programs. Wendy and Pat administered a survey to determine the Board’s priorities for future 
Programs.  
  
The meeting was adjourned at 11:54. 
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